HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 28, 2021 – 6:30 P.M.

GREAT HALL
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 6:30 p.m. with Selectmen, Gordon C. Andrews, Troy E. Garron and Ashley A. DiSesa present remotely.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.
AGENDA

Andrews removed the approval of Executive Session Minutes off the agenda because added communication to the agenda.
With the above deletion and addition, moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa the Board voted as follows to approve the agenda for Tuesday, September 28, 2021:

	Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes


APPROVED MINUTES 
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa the Board voted as follows to approve Regular Session minutes of May 18, 2021 and August 11, 2021:
	Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes


AFFIRMED WARRANT & COMMITMENTS
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to affirm payment of the following warrant with the exception of Andrews abstaining from #631, #632 and #633: 
	Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes


	Vendor Warrant
	#27
	$ 74,250.07


Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to affirm payment of  #631, #632 and #633 in Vendor Warrant #27: 

	Andrews
	-
	Abstained

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes
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Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board voted as follows to affirm payment of the following commitments: 
	Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes


	Ambulance Commitment

  9/6/21 – 9/12/21
	for
	$ 180,776.17  

	Ambulance Commitment

  9/13/21 – 9/19/21
	for
	$   65,941.99


APPROVED WARRANTS

Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board voted as follows to approve payment of the following warrant with the exception of Andrews abstaining from #686, #689 and #693: 

	Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes


	Payroll Warrant
	#28
	$ 380,935.04


Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to approve payment of  #686, #689 and #693 in Payroll Warrant #28: 

	Andrews
	-
	Abstained

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes


Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to approve payment of the following warrant: 

	Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes


	Vendor Warrant
	#29
	$ 253,752.12


Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board voted as follows to approve payment of the following warrant: 

	Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes


	Withholding Warrant
	#30
	$ 127,747.00


APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to approve payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes
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APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to approve payment of the following Selectmen bills:
	Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes


	Cushman Insurance, Inc.  (bond/Wakefield)…………………………….
Miia Property & Casualty Group, Inc.(property & casualty policy)…….
	$        100.00
$ 227,371.00


SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT
Todd Dargie – Appointment to the Finance Committee 
Mr. Dargie said that when he previously submitted his form there were three positions open which subsequently filled up, so he was appointed to the Capital Planning Committee, which he has been participating on.  At this time another position has opened on the Finance Committee, and he is willing to assist and thinks he can add some value to the team.  He has extensive experience in budgeting in the private  sector and said it will be so it will be a bit of a learning curve.
Garron asked if had any preconceived ideas and he said no and is going into this going into somewhat blindly.  He has been to several meetings and has an overall idea of what is involved but is happy to jump right in and engage with the team.  
Moved Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board voted s follows to appoint Todd Dargie to the Finance Committee, term to expire June 15, 2023: 
	Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes


MAILS / DISCUSSIONS

Recycling Abatements 

Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board voted as follows to abate Bill #1412,  #948, #870, #1062, 1338, #1804, #567, #2146, #1297, #2308, #2334, #2324, #2427, #1320, #1033, #1232, #674, #610, #198, #1542, #2507, #1802, #96, #368, #381, #668, #2010, #1420, #1938, #2551, #2638, #2073, #2397, #642, #1862, #1731, #1957, #945, #2286, #2367, #2410, #1861, #1443, #2301, #1227, #712, #1131, #1924, #1657, #1879, #526, #122, #139, #1785, #2628, #258, #2627, #2630, #2631, #53, #1757, #885, #690, #2263, #643, #797, #1713, #2550, #2624, #790, #346, #2375, #1199, #768, #590, #1294, #1025, #1556, #965, #2379 and #1511 based on the fact that the office has received confirmation from their private haulers that they provide recycling service to the residents.
	Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes


Moved Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board voted as follows to abate Bill #939 due to a fire in the home and no one is living there until construction is done.
	Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes
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Moved Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board voted as follows to deny the abatement request for Bill #2344 based on the fact that the owner at the time of the sale is responsible for the payment of fees and should make whatever arrangement for partial reimbursement between themselves and the buyer as part of the sales agreement. 
	Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes


Official Facebook Page

Seelig said we will need to figure out who will be posting agendas and hearings on Facebook.  The Town Clerk does this already on the town’s website.  
Calouro said you can have as many people as you want to post but he can make it part of the policy that only two can as he does not want “too many hands in the cookie jar”.
Garron asked who does it now and Calouro said the Town Clerk does the agenda, meetings and some departments do it themselves. 
Garron then asked if the department heads would be designated, and Calouro said it would be the BoS.
Garron thinks the department head should pick one person.

Static information – What information do you wish to include”
a. Department – mailing address, phone number, primary contact (department head or chair of board/committee), primary e-mail address, list of members – note that most of this should be listed on the Town’s web site so that any change in this information will need to be updated on the Town’s web site and the Official Facebook page – who is responsible for making these changes and how will that person(s) receive this information?

b. Is there any other static information that should b added to the Official Facebook page?

Comments – Posters may choose to disable comments for any particular post.
Andrews said the idea of this page is to post agendas, hearings and announcements. 
Susan Lawless, Town Clerk, asked if Messenger would be disabled and Andrews preferred that it be disabled. 
Moved Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board voted as follows to approve a Facebook page and authorize Calouro and Seelig to do the page: 

	Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes


SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

Peter D'Agostino - Elevated Roots - marijuana dispensary
Mr. D’Agostino and owner Bobby Palmer of Elevated Roots came in this evening for the purpose of introducing a proposal for an adult-use cannabis retail facility.  They have been able to secure the property at 319 Monponsett Street and wanted to present a PowerPoint presentation (copy attached hereto and made an official part of these minutes).
Garron was concerned with traffic and security and D'Agostino said the inside door cannot open until the outside door closes, so it allows them to control people from just walking in.  
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He said it is not a requirement to have the doors locked in that way but theirs are, allowing them control with who is accessing the property.  As for the security inside the facility each person’s area that they are able to access in the building is based on their role.  So, think of it as a bank if you are the person outside doing customer service or mortgages, you would not have access to the teller drawer, and the teller may not necessarily have access to the vault.  Cannabis works exactly the same way, our salespeople that are on the floor, may not necessarily have access to the registers because they have no reason to.  The people working at the register wouldn’t have access to the order fulfillment or vault area if that wasn’t part of their job that day.  From a traffic perspective, they have the ability to have people enter on the right side of the building and bring them around to the parking lot, so they are taking people off the streets and will not have cars queuing out in the driveway.  Having ten thousand customers a month in Kinston they have never had a car queue on the street or outside of the store.  This site again, is unique in that we have that additional entry to the right and then we have another entry to the main parking lot with an exit
Garron asked if they have given consideration to someone coming in armed and Andrews asked if there were trap locks so they wouldn’t be able to proceed into the store.  D'Agostino said the way the Cannabis Control Commission has addressed that is the staff has panic buttons, just like a bank and should an issue like that arises they would be able to call the police right from where they are working, whether it be at a register or some other place.  He added that these buttons are throughout the facility
Andrews asked if the ATM would be staying D'Agostino said no, but there will be an ATM inside the building.
DiSesa asked how many square feet is the Kingston facility and he said overall is about 24,000 square feet and of that the retail store is about 3,000.  The Halifax facility is 3,600 so they are very similar.  Palmer said that this facility lays out better floor plan-wise, traffic-wise, parking – a much better location all in all.
DiSesa asked how many jobs dis they foresee at this facility, how many people would you need to have at this facility, and do you think this location will be able to do the same number as Kingston?  D'Agostino hopes it could do at least that.  Palmer said it is much more visible from the street than their Kingston location and thinks they will actually do about 10% - 15% more than Kingston.  They are going to do medical as well, so that would also draw more but they will have to come back before the Board separately on that, but that is something potentially we could do in the future.  As for jobs they have about 28 fulltime jobs in Kingston but thinks this facility could be up to 35 with that extra ten to fifteen percent of revenue.   
Seelig said that we have a Host Community Agreement that we use as model, you can review it and make the necessary changes and send it back and we can start the review process. Once received we then can schedule a community outreach public forum and make a decision after that as to whether they sign the HCA.  Lastly, they will have to go through the zoning permit process, site plan review and special permitting.  .   
D’Agostino asked when they could do a public forum and Seelig said probably the second half of October as a public notice will need to be posted for a certain amount of time and abutters need to be notified.   He asked if a motion needed to be made from the Board to move forward and Seelig said no motion was needed just get the HCA back to the Board.  
Daniel Parsons - 715 Old Plymouth Street

Mr. Parsons began by staying that he was told by his neighbors that a letter was sent out about issues on his property.  Andrews said the Board has received complaints about a number of cars being junk on the property, not being registered, and that is why you received the certified letter at first.
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Parson said at that time the only unregistered vehicles on the property were the Jeep that was his next door neighbors, and it was still registered while he was taking parts from it.  The Jeep Liberty in the driveway he was trying to get a new engine for it.  The three vehicles in the back are all registered and he did not know that having them in the backyard was an issue with people saying they are abandoned and just sitting there.  They were behind brush because he had just taken two trees down and moved them back there for that reason.  He can move them back out front so they can see they are registered.  As for the junk in the yard he has moved everything to the back because he makes his extra money by scrapping.  He has put up a new fence that covers the whole corner so you can't see anything behind his fire pit.  He is going to extend it another 20 feet to the right and another 10 feet to the left so that nothing can be seen and from any grade or the road.  He moved his carport from the backyard to the front yard so he can put a skin back onto it and then he will be able to put it over the vehicle while he is working on it so nobody can see anything as he is working.  

Seelig suggested that the Board might want to do a site visit to see what vehicles are what and which ones are registered and up to date on inspections.  Parson said that inspections do not matter in the State of MA and Seelig stated that the bylaw for the Town indicates that cars need to be inspected along with being registered in order for them not to be considered junk vehicles. 
Parson would like in the filing so that his brother can look at it.  Seelig said in is on the town’s website.  He said the plate has a registration tag and the inspection would have to be on the windshield and added that he said he could drive down the street and pick out cars that should have tickets and said half the police department cars don't have inspection stickers.
Garron asked what the main complaint was and Seelig said the town’s by-law allows one junk vehicles on the property, but it appears to be a collection of vehicles on the property.  The office has received anonymous complaints to go out to the property and take a look and that is why we asked him to come in.  Seelig said the Board could check to see if the vehicles there are properly registered.  Parson said he can bring in registrations that say all of them are registered and up to date.  
Andrews asked if he was willing to have a site visit by the Board to the property to look and he does not like people on his property and said the Building and Health Inspector tried to break into his property saying he was squatting after living here for a year and a half.  His wife was cowering in the corner with their two-month-old baby because the Building Inspector and Board of Health were banging on my door screaming at her to open the door.  Andrews asked when this was, and he said this was two years ago - they could have looked on the deed to see the change in ownership before coming out.  This is a 200 year old house with a lot of issues and he is trying to get things done.  He works very hard to support his family and having to come here and deal with this because somebody threw a complaint out there.  Andrews said we had a complaint about the junk vehicles and this falls under the Board of Selectmen’s purview.  
All parties settled on a site visit for Saturday, October 23rd at one o’clock.
MAILS / DISCUSSIONS

Social Media Policy
Calouro and Seelig looked at the latest draft for the social media policy as this was part of what the Board wanted in addition to creating the town Facebook page.  The policy would cover the official town social media site – department, board, committee, page – with the exception of the Elementary School.  This is to establish a set of guidelines and expectations to protect the town in terms of liability because of right now there is nothing in place and everyone is kind of just going at it.  
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This is supposed to help set a template, so everyone has a general idea of what to post, how to post it, reminding them that everything is still a public record even though it is on a system that we host or manage.
Calouro talked about employees putting a disclaimer on their posts if they are engaging in certain topics of discussion whether it be in a relation to their job, a function they perform for the town or if it is a project that the town is actively working on.  He said language in the policy would hold employees responsible for making that disclaimer stating that it is their own opinions and not those of the towns on all social media sites including any town ones. 
Andrews did not think there should be comments because it can get out of hand and that if you are posting on social media, unless it’s an account that’s been approved by the town or an account that is linked to the town it is your personal opinion. 

Town Hall Bulletin Board Digitalization
Scott Materna, Susan Lawless, and Cesar Calouro met earlier this month about reducing the amount of paper clutter, including agendas, in the front hallway.  The paper agendas and permanent notices would be replaced by a monitor which would rotate the agendas.  This is legal under the Open Meeting Law.
Calouro said they are trying to replace the bulletin board with the tv screen and have it digitally display flyers and meeting agendas so it is easier to update.  The tv screen that would connect to a digital signage software that would allow the clerk's office to electronically post meeting agendas and have the ability to electronically and conveniently post additional announcements on a rotating basis similar to the fire department sign.  This would be in the same place as the bulletin board in the front of Town Hall so where the bulletin board is now.  
Andrews asked what he needed from the Board and if the Town Clerk wanted  to move forward with this.  Lawless said she is fine with it because the notices are small so it would be easier for people who do come in to see the agendas. 
Nolan asked if you could pull up the one you want, and Calouro said no it will not be interactive as he will not have the money for it but can look into it.  Lawless said doing it this way would be better because right now you could have a posting out there that doesn't need to get there for 25 days.  
Andrews asked if they  are going to take a group of pdfs put them in a folder and display them.  Calouro said they are  going to do some testing and see what options there are.

Garron asked if he has seen this work in other places and he said yes and further said for who have made  the website their official posting place they either got rid of the bulletin board and replaced it with a digital sign and used it for announcements rather agendas which we are trying to just replace it with newer technology that is doable.  There are still tests to do and checking with Lawless to she if she is okay with the layout.  
Andrews suggested and interactive mouse as opposed to buying a $2,500 interactive tv.  
Garron suggested he come back once he has decided what he was going to do so they know what they will be spending.  

Andrews stated that Calouro work with Town Clerk, Susan Lawless, as to what she wants to provide to the residents because this is really her project.  
ARPA Funds - Comcast Fiber Network

Cesar received three proposals and recommends the one from Comcast for $34,380 for three years.  Board needs to vote to use ARPA money for this purpose.  
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At this point, the Board should place it in the “decrease in revenue” section, but if a convincing narrative (sufficient for the auditors) can be written to place it under the COVID section, then it can be moved there.
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board voted as follows to approve the 3 year contract with Comcast and us ARPA money: 

	Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes


ARPA Bonuses for Employees

Seelig began by stating that the Town Accountant had some questions for the Board to make sure that it was done the way the Board wanted it and some of the questions are very specific, so she wanted the Board to make those decisions rather than trying to bring it on by herself. 

Nolan sent an email to Andrews and DiSesa and a memo to Garron asking for some clarifications and some other things for the bonuses.  She did not know if they had a chance to go review and have answers or would she like to go through them.  

She asked if the bonuses were going to be in two parts one for  FY22 & FY23?  Andrews said his intent was that anybody who was on the payroll as of the date they took the vote (September 17th) would be entitled and then his guess would be that you would still have to be on the payroll to receive the FY23 when that vote comes around.
She asked if it mattered when that employee started; are we prorating for people who have only been here a month or two or do they get the full bonus.  Andrews said he would go with a full bonus because if they try to back date everything ….  And that him and said Nolan talked about some of these questions and he thinks she said that they set a date and move forward.  

She then asked about someone who comes on after that date and Andrews said they would not be eligible, Nolan stated so they would have had to been here on September 17th and Andrews said yes.  
Nolan said for part-time employees who do not have regularly scheduled hours the plan was to average the hours from September 17, 2020 to September 17, 2021. She used the pay period ending September 12, 2020 to September 11, 2021.  Both Garron and DiSesa were fine with what Nolan said.  

Nolan then asked if the FY23 payment limited to employees who were here on September 17th  FY21 or anyone who is here as of July 1st FY22.
Andrews asked Garron if he needed to amend his motion and Garron said yes.  Andrews then clarified in the motion to say that in order to get the FY23 bonus you will have to be an employee as of July 1, 2022.  Garron seconded the motion.

	Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes


She then asked so no prior employees will get this, and Andrews said correct.  
She then said she is considering part-time as anything under 40 hours a week and asked if this is what the Board had in mind because the federal government considers anything over 30 hours as full-time and our own wage and personnel by law uses anything over 20 hours for longevity purposes but anything over 30 hours is what the federal government is saying is full time.  She is unsure if they wanted it to be 40 hours or anything over 30 hours as a full-time employee.  Garron thinks anything over 30 hours and DiSesa agreed. 
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Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board voted as follows that anything over 30 hours is considered full time.  
	Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes


Next, she said that there are some part-time employees who receive a salary like the Veterans’ Agent and the Sealer of Weights and Measures they're for a limited amount of service, will these employees still get the get a bonus/a prorated bonus and do they have any idea how she is going to figure out how much to give them.  She said her and Seelig are working on something but once determined they would pass it by the Board.   

Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board voted as follows to give the Veterans’ Agent and the Sealer of Weights and Measures $800 bonuses.
	Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes


Nolan asked that the Selectmen send out an announcement to the department heads and employees regarding the bonus as she thinks it would be very helpful in stopping a lot of speculation because there's been a lot of talk already.  Andrews said clarifying her questions should help them in the letter.  
Nolan did want to request sending out the bonuses out on the second payroll in October because the first payroll in October is when see will be doing all the one percent increases that went out for the Union (the retro pay) and would like to do this separate.  
Council on Aging   Director, Darlene Regan, asked about the grant funded position at the CoA and Nolan said that she would consider that a town position even though it is grant funded because they are a town employee.  Andrews asked if it was full or part time and Regan said part time.  Nolan said it is hourly position so she would prorate it by the hours she works. 
Garron moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board voted as follows to have the bonuses sent out on the second payroll in October.
	Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes


With the consent of the Board of Selectmen Nolan would like to work with the auditors to determine which ARPA category this expenditure would fall under as well as calculating the town’s actual lost revenue figure.  Our auditors Powers and Sullivan have a formula to figure this, and it is one of the allowable uses for ARPA money.  She thinks it would be prudent to work with them closely to make sure that we're categorizing things correctly. 
Andrews asked if she had an amount for the Board to approve but she did not, she was just hoping to get permission to work with them.
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa the Board voted as follows to allow Nolan to work with Powers & Sullivan. 

	Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes
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Andrews asked Nolan if she could get some answers about the affected communities, and she said if he can give her a narrative then she can look into it. 
ARPA Funds & Plymouth County 

Plymouth County still has Covid cares money so Halifax has been allocated another $110,000.  

Andrews stated that Chief Viveiros sent an email earlier about the fire fighters doing the Covid testing right now for the school because the school does not have the test and stay program ready to roll out.  The Fire Admin Kendra Kelly was going to enter the information into the system that the fire department has been using and the elementary school was going to provide the permission slips from the parents.

Seelig is hoping that the $16,000 that was spent for Town Meeting will be covered.  

Nolan said we went with the CARES instead of FEMA on some of the things because you get the money faster through CARES.  She will talk to the chief as to which way is the best way to go.   

Andrews said looking ahead to the next Town Meeting because there is going to be some sort of Covid related issues and asked if we could look at purchasing the equipment and then just paying someone to run the equipment because we do not have enough staff here to run all the equipment.  Also see if we could install overhead wires from the gym to the All Purpose Room and then the school would benefit from it as well because it would allow them to have a larger assembly.  This would be for visual and audio so that we are not renting it each time.  

Seelig is also thinking about the Great Hall.  Andrews said $7,500 was approved and they did talk about moving the BoS up on the stage and having a display set up, have a projector come down so that people can see the screen and then have a TV on each side so that the BoS can see.   

Calouro said they are still working on that and waiting for Area 58 to get back to him.  He further said he believes the PA system that was approved at Town Meeting for this space was mobile as it was intended to be transported to the school for Town Meeting. 
Andrews said if we were to install this equipment then it would be a lot less work for East West as they can just come in and help run the equipment.  Calouro asked Andrews if he was looking for a permanent set like what they did at town meeting over at the school and to incorporate this into that or keep it separate.  Andrews said to keep them as two separate projects but thinks to involve Steve Pellowe because they did do something similar at the high school where they had a wire up between rooms and involve East West and Scott Materna can pull in Matt Durfee if he needs to. 
Andrews asked if were any other items that have come up for Covid related things that we didn't have funding for or decided not to fund.  Nolan said for substitutes that were over at the elementary school she may be able to put in for payroll because she stopped in March. 

Andrews asked when does the money have to be spent by for reimbursement and Nolan said they are asking that we go up to our allowed limit by October 21st and then if we have something that we know is an approved item it can be submitted after October 21st, and they might be able to fund it – it is first come first serve.  She added that reimbursement is for things that were not budgeted for and the PA system for the Great Hall was approved at the Town Meeting hence she did to know if would be covered.  Andrews said they did that because of Covid and Seelig said it is not a problem putting it in.  Andrews said while looking at the project for the Great Hall he would recommend having a docking area set up for Seelig and McSherry with laptops and laptops for the BoS.  Andrews added that if we are going to have laptops up here then maybe there should be a few more as other Boards have more members plus another one for the person running the Zoom meetings.  Calouro asked if he would be assigning multi-use laptops and Andrews said he would assign multi-use for the people running the meeting in Great Hall. 
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Nolan asked if it would be smart to have more people licensed to run a Zoom meeting besides just Seelig and Calouro and Calouro said he is hoping to shy away from Zoom and look at  Microsoft Teams because it is part of our Office 365 subscription. 
The Board needs to authorize a recipient for the ARPA funds which could be Town Managers/Town Administrators or the Board of Selectmen.  Also, a vote needs to be taken to authorize a preparer submitter which could be Sandy Nolan.  
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa the Board voted as follows to authorize Charlie Seelig to be the authorized recipient for ARPA funds:
	Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes


Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa the Board voted as follows to authorize Sandra Nolan to be the authorized preparer and submitter for ARPA funds: 
	Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes


Resignation - Drew McGlincy – Finance Committee 
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board voted as follows to send Mr. McGlincy a thank you letter for serving on the Finance Committee: 
	Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes


Purple Heart Community Plaque & Road Signs 

The VFW presented the Board of Selectmen with a plaque with the Town’s proclamation as a Purple Heart Community along with signs to be posted on the Town’s roads.  Seelig recommended that the Board ask the Highway Surveyor to post the signs. 

Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board voted as follows to ask the Highway Surveyor to post the signs:

	Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes


Green Communities Award Announcement 

The Town of Halifax has been awarded $200,000 as part of this year’s Green Communities grant program.  The money will be used to continue the efforts to weatherize municipal buildings along with the installing more energy efficient light fixtures.  The Town was one of 59 municipalities to receive grant funds this year.  Seelig thanked Scott Materna, Matt Durkee, the staff at the Old Colony Planning Council, and Guardian Energy for doing the necessary work to produce a winning grant proposal.

Procedures for Public Records Request
Does the Board wish to add this topic to its agenda for October 5th or for the next regular meeting on October 12th.  The intent would be to work with Attorney DeRensis to establish procedures in response to public records requests.  Andrews suggested asking DeRensis when he is available and go from there.  
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2020 Re-Precincting Plan for Town of Halifax

The Town will continue to have two precincts, with Precinct 1 mostly south of Route 106 and Precinct 2 entirely north of Route 106.  The number of residents could not vary by more than 5% from the average number per precinct and this was accomplished by moving one section of the current Precinct 1, the area south of Aldana Road, east of Holmes Street, north of Plymouth Street, and west of the Halifax/Plympton, to Precinct 2.  This balances the population of the precincts as required by law.  The next step is for the Board to approve the new map and sign the necessary document.
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board voted as follows to approve the new Re-Precincting map and sign the necessary document:

	Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes


Marijuana - Proposed By-Law - Limiting Number of Establishments
The Board of Selectmen received a letter from Attorney Lesley Delaney Hawkins representing Mr. Phil Tringali who spoke at the meeting that night against approval of eliminating the buffer.  Attorney Hawkins concern was that the proposed amendment on limiting the number of retail marijuana establishments was being misinterpreted in terms of the actual number that would be allowed.  Based on the number of existing package stores, the number would be “1”.  Based on the number of licenses allowed, the number would be “2”.  While the Town Meeting did not discuss or vote on this article, it could easily come back to a future Town Meeting.  Seelig recommended that the Board contact the Cannabis Control Commission for a determination as, if the Town approves a by-law limiting the number of marijuana retail establishments based on a percentage of the number of package store licenses, whether the percentage is calculated versus the number of approved licenses or the total number of potential licenses.


Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board voted as follows to send a letter to the  Cannabis Control Commission for a determination:
	Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes


Surplus Property – IT Department
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board voted as follows to declared surplus the following pieces of equipment from the IT Department:
	Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes


Envision computer monitor
Acer computer monitor
(4) Dell computer monitors
Optiquest computer monitor

LG computer monitor
Hanns-G computer monitor
Samsung computer monitor
HP flatbed scanner
HP black and white multi-function printer
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HP black and white printer
HP Color Printer
Brother color printer
Linksys wireless router
Iomega CD writer
Pioneer CD writer
Computer speakers
AT&T analog desk phone
(2) Kyocera TASKalfa copy machines

Ambulance Abatements 

Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted as follows to approve ambulance abatements for August 2021 in the amount of $32,487.62:
	Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes


Town Hall Front Door Fob System
Need decisions for responsibility, issuance and limitations on the fobs (certain days and/or certain hours depending on the need for each fob).
For security reasons Garron does not see handing out too many fobs because the more keys you have out there the more likely something might happen.  Seelig said the fobs can be turned off as opposed to having to change the lock.  

Calouro said right now it is a shared responsibility – whoever is available if Building Maintenance Director, Scott Materna, is  around he would let him know.  He feels it is a building maintenance responsibility and he will help out where he needs to.   
DiSesa asked that this be brought up at a Board meeting because she felt as though the facility security aspect of it should be included with IT’s responsibilities as he already is securing every other system that we have in place.  Calouro is first and the last really department that interacts with employees onboarding or off-boarding in terms of their access to town services and resources and that is her logic.  Calouro said it makes sense that when an employee started he would meet them give them their access, show them how to do things, give them the fob at that point and program them in.  Then when an employee leaves, he would collect a laptop & fob and deactivate them along with deactivating all their other accounts.  

DiSesa said that we are not doing the greatest of jobs or keeping track of the key fobs and thinks it is important to make sure we are being held accountable and keeping the safety of the building and the employees of the building.  By doing so she thinks there needs to be a better procedure on giving them out.  Some Boards have fobs, and some don’t then you have some Chairs have them and some don’t.   We have had a turnover since the last election and is not sure if they followed through with some of that.  Her thought was that Calouro is usually the person who deactivates emails or usernames or getting computers or any of that material to employees and it might be beneficial to have his hands on that (the fobs) as well.
From a checklist policy if it is something the Board agrees with, she has no problem working with Calouro on setting up a policy for issuing fobs and who would have them and bringing it back to the Board and making a decision on it. 
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Calouro said this is sort of a two-part process.  The first one is setting  and developing a policy on who needs access, the schedules and whatnot the other portion of it is we still need to determine who the Board wants to be responsible for the policy.  

Andrews asked if he was currently programming access and he said no.  He has access to the system server but only going in there in there if there is an emergency and he needs to deactivate otherwise he leaves it up to Materna.  He understands the logic – Materna does not have access to a computer throughout the day, so it is easier for him to do it.   
Andrews asked DiSesa if she wanted to have a meeting with Materna and Calouro to go over the policy that she wants to present.  DiSesa was fine with that if Garron and Andrews were okay with it and said they can bring it back at a future meeting.  Garron had no problem with it and Andrews said it can be put on agenda for the next meeting.
Post-Employment Benefits (OPEB) Liability Report

The Town’s actuary for its OPEB Trust updated the Town’s liability as of June 30, 2021.  The liability increased from about $14M to just over $17M during the last year.  This is due to changes actuarial tables (how long someone will live and other assumptions, not due to anything that the Town did).  The Town has now funded about 3% of the total liability.  Not as good as some communities but better than others.

Contract for Site Survey & Wetlands Work – 516 Plymouth St. 

Approve the contract for site survey & wetlands work for Map 71, Lots 18 & 20 - 516 Plymouth Street so that the wetlands delineation can be done.
Andrews stated that the lowest quote came in from Webby Engineering at $8,500 and the other quote came in closer to $14,000.
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted as follows to approve the contract from Webby Engineering for site survey & wetlands work for Map 71, Lots 18 & 20 - 516 Plymouth Street. Webby Engineering and use ARPA money (decreased revenue):

	Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes


Special Permit Hearings - True Storage - 314 Plymouth Street

Both the ZBA and the Planning Board will hold public hearings about a proposed storage facility at 314 Plymouth Street (where the Nessralla farm stand exists now).  Given its location near the commercial center of Halifax, the Board may wish to express its opinion about what would expect to be a fairly permanent structure and use on what might be considered to be a high-traffic area and whether there might be other uses that would be preferable (more attractive, more likely to drive retail traffic in the area).  However, there is no requirement that the Board do so.  This simply serves as a reminder that the Board has an opportunity to do so.  Garron said the traffic flow would be one thing they would need to look at.    
Resignation - Thomas Reed - Special Police Officer 
Special Police Officer Thomas Reed has resigned from the Department effective September 24, 2021.
Municipal Vulnerability Preparedness/Hazard Mitigation Plan 
The State has approved the Town’s Municipal Vulnerability Preparedness/Hazard Mitigation Plan making the Town eligible for funding for these purposes in future grant rounds.  
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However, it does require that the Board adopt said plan.  The Plan is on the Town’s web site under the Planning Board section (576 pages).
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted as follows to adopt the Municipal Vulnerability Preparedness/Hazard Mitigation Plan and have the Chair, Gordon C. Andrews sign the document:

	Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes


Sergeants Contract FY2022
The contract is limited to the across-the-board increase of 1% from FY2021 to FY2022.  All other sections of the contract are still under negotiation.  Board needed to sign.  
Mixed Unit Contract for FY2021 & FY2022 

Contact is done, Board just needed to sign.
Firefighters’ Memorandum of Understanding for FY2022 contract 

Contact is done, Board just needed to sign.
Patrol Officers’ Memorandum of Understanding for FY2022 Contract

This is not completed.  Will be brought back at a future meeting.
Municipal Electricity Aggregation Program 
National Grid’s rates for the six-month period of November 1, 2021 to April 30, 2022 will be as follows:

Residential

14.821 cents per KwH

Commercial
13.113 cents per KwH

Industrial SEMA
17.129 cents per KwH
Halifax will be:


Residential

10.716 cents per KwH (or 10.806 cents for “Green Plan”)


Commercial
10.716 cents per KwH (or 10.806 cents for “Green Plan”)


Industrial SEMA
10.716 cents per KwH (or 10.806 cents for “Green Plan”)
Customers who are on National Grid’s “standard offer” and switch to the Town’s aggregation plan could save a material amount of money during the next six months.  There is no cost to leave the “standard offer” plan and no cost to joining up with the Town’s plan.  Leaving other plans may or may require paying a fee.  Customers should check their contracts.  There is no fee to leaving the Town’s plan.

Use of Town Green – Halifax Congregational Church
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously granted the request from the Halifax Congregational Church to use the Town Green on Sunday, October 10th for the Blessing of the Pets with a rain date of October 17th and the use of the Town Hall parking lot on Saturday, October 23rd from 4:00 pm to 6:00 pm for Trunk of Treat.

Agenda Postings & Conflicts of Interest
The Board needs to establish a procedure for dealing with appointments with the Board of Selectmen or topics for discussion when the Chair has a conflict of interest.
Selectmen Meeting – September 28, 2021




                       Page 16
For an appointment 
Either designate one member (other than the Chair) to approve said appointment or have Seelig contact both members and either a) if one member approves, then add it; or b) both members need to approve it.  
For a discussion topic
Either designate one member (other than the chair) to approve said discussion topic or have me contact both members and either a) if one member approves, then add it; or b) both members need to approve it.
Cannibud

Cannibud is proposing a marijuana retail facility on Map 95, Lot 10 on Monponsett street.  They originally had an appointment to meet with the Board tonight but that was postponed due to a conflict of interest.  Do the members, other than the Chair, wish to have an appointment with the business on the agenda for a future (October 12th) meeting?
Andrews recused himself from this discussion.

Garron asked Seelig what he was looking for and he asked if the Board wanted Cannibud to come in on October 12th.  Garron thinks they deserve to have the opportunity to come in as they have been working with them this whole time.  Garron asked if this is for the HCA and Seelig said it is sort of like what Elevated Roots came in earlier and did; take about initial permitting and a meet and greet.

DiSesa asked if they sent in any information and Seelig said they can make the appointment and then have them send the information in the meantime as there is two weeks until the 12th.  DiSesa said she would like to make sure they are leading them in the in the right direction as she does not want to waste anyone’s time or having someone come in and then not knowing why they are coming in.  She thinks if anyone needs to make an appointment with the Board, they should have  the written communication as to what it pertains to and that will help them make a good decision and keep the process rolling.  

Seelig understands what she is saying but not sure what she wants him to do with them.  DiSesa and what did they want to do and Seelig said they want to operate a retail store on Monponsett Street Map 95, Lot 10.  Shea sked if they gave that request to the Board in writing and Seelig said he has an email from one of the principals stating that.  She said it would be great going forward that having the information beforehand for appointments (inaudible).
Garron asked DiSesa if she was for or against them coming in.  She would like to see the information first so that they can see if they should be sitting before the BoS or another Board. 
Seelig will get that information out to them and say the BoS want s a similar meeting as to what Elevated Roots presented - introduce themselves,  their business and see if there's interest by the BoS.  There is no point in them going to Planning and Zoning or anybody else if the Board isn't interested in the business coming in.  

DiSesa asked if they can get the information to them so they are ready and Seelig said he can get that to them and asked if the Board was okay with making an appointment for them to come in on October 12th?

Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board voted as follows to have Cannibud come in on October 12th: 
	Andrews
	-
	Recused

	Garron 
	-
	Yes

	DiSesa
	-
	Yes
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Seelig asked if they wanted to do this for all appointments or just the ones that Andrews has a conflict of interest for and how would they like to handle discussions items.  DiSesa spoke with Paul DeRensis about how to approach situations like this and his idea was to come to one of the Board’s meetings in October to go over procedure for agenda items, meetings & selectman packets.  
Window Contracts – Pope’s Tavern & Town Hall 
Contracts have already been approved just need signatures from the Board.  
EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 9:02 p.m. to discuss contract negotiations for Sergeants, Patrol Officers, Firefighters, Highway, “Mixed-Unit”, & all unions at the SLRSD & HES: 
	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


as discussing strategy with respect to collective bargaining in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Town.

Andrews announced that no statement would be made at the end of the Executive Session and the Board would not reconvene in open session.
MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 9:14 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Jonathan Selig
Clerk
/pjm
